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Sue Bennett Practice Manager at Caen liaised with Jackie Bentley School Nurse who is based at both Caen Medical Centre and Braunton Academy, and Carolyn Davenport who is Head of Croyde House at Braunton Academy to arrange a meeting with a group of students from the Academy.  The students were selected by their form tutors and were all Year 10 students who are patients at Caen Medical Centre. The meeting was held at the Academy.

Welcome/ Introduction
Mrs Davenport started by explaining to the students that the practice had requested a meeting with them to discuss the service they offer.

Dr Bennett then welcomed the students and the visiting team introduced themselves.  He explained to the students that the purpose of today’s meeting was for us to share information with them about the service we offer but also to learn about their experiences and gain any ideas on how we might improve the service we offer from the view of a young person using the service.  We also wanted to be made aware of any concerns they might have about coming to the medical centre, issues or problems they had experienced, and how we might make things easier for them to approach the service.
The students had also been asked to complete a simple questionnaire about their experiences attending the practice and seeing the doctor which they had completed and returned back to the practice ahead of todays meeting.
The following areas were raised and discussed.

Appointments with doctors and nurses
On discussion with the students it became apparent that on the whole it is still their parents who are deciding when they need to see a doctor or nurse and they are booking their appointment for them.  Most attend with their parents but some said that they then go in to see the doctor or nurse on their own.  All said that they were happy seeing the doctor and had no worries or concerns about attending or talking with the doctor.
The students said that they are not usually fussed which doctor they see and that this decision has usually been made by their parents.  They do not appear to have any issues obtaining an appointment with the doctor or nurse out of school hours.  Dr Bennett said that if all the appointments for the day have been booked that a telephone consultation can be requested if they need advice from the doctor that day

When asked how their parents usually book their appointment most thought it was by telephoning the practice or going to the practice, some were aware we offer an on-line booking service.

The practice team explained that once registered for the on-line service they can book an appointment, order repeat medication or change address details.  They explained that it was probable that some parents have signed their children up for the service as it is easy and convenient to use.  The team also explained that when they turn 16 years of age that this service will be deactivated and that they will need to attend the practice themselves and complete the necessary paperwork to register.  It is then their choice if they share these registration details with their parents.  The practice does not register any patients under the age of 16 years for ‘detailed access’ to their medical records which includes viewing elements of their actual medical records.

No students had experience of contacting or visiting the out of hours services.

Your Medical Records
The students were asked if they had any idea what their medical records consisted of.  Most had not thought about this.

The practice team explained that all their consultations with a doctor or nurse are recorded and documented in their medical records.  All immunisations they have received either as a baby at their doctors practice or at school would be recorded in their medical records.  If they had been to hospital to see a consultant, been seen in A&E or had an operation there would be documentation of this also in their medical records.  
When asked what happens when they go to university or move away, the practice team explained that they would need to register with a doctor in the area they had moved to and that their medical records would be requested and forwarded to their new doctor surgery, this means they would have all their medical history.  They could however still be seen at Caen practice if they were home visiting as a temporary resident but we may not have access to their full medical records.

One student asked if they can view their medical records.  The practice team explained that they could make a request in writing to view their own records but this would usually include why they were making the request and for the period they wished to view.  The doctors present said that they are often happy to share information during their consultation e.g. viewing a consultant’s letter to help explain their treatment plan.  They can also request a copy of certain sections of their medical records e.g. immunisation history.
Confidentiality
The students were asked if they were worried about attending the practice or had any issues or concerns with regards to confidentiality at the practice.  All said they were happy to come to the practice and did not mind sitting in the waiting room either with or without their parents.
Other services available
Many of the students were aware of KOOTH an online counselling and wellbeing platform available to young people, they had been made aware of this service by posters being displayed around the school (usually on the back of the toilet doors).  Mrs Davenport also said that other services e.g. sexual health advice clinics are also advertised to students in this way. 
The practice team explained that the students can also attend the practice if they are not sure where to seek help e.g. sexual health advice or smoking cessation advice.  The doctors may be able to help, refer or sign post them to the most appropriate service.
Jackie Bentley attends the school every other Friday and can be contacted by the students.  She is able to offer help and advice and sign post them to appropriate services.
When asked some students said they had searched the internet when concerned about symptoms or a medical condition.  Some said they had found the information helpful others said it could cause more worry and concern.  They were encouraged only to use recommended websites which have been signposted to them.
Q&A

The Practice team then gave the students the opportunity to ask questions.

One student asked where they should attend in an emergency e.g. a cut head.  Dr Bennett explained that the practice can deal with minor emergencies and are able to glue small wounds.  If you attend with a more major injury that might need x-raying then you would need to attend A&E.  He said that if they had an emergency and were not sure where to go that they should attend the practice and their case would be assessed.  It was suggested that it might be worth calling the practice initially to check.
One student asked why we do not reserve the early and late appointments for younger people and those working.  The practice team explained that although these appointment times are designed for those patients who have difficulties attending in working hours we cannot discriminate against our older patients and not make these times available to them also.

One student said that the waiting room could be made more attractive, another said it would be nice to have music playing.  The practice team said we do play music into the waiting room and that this should be on at all times.  It might not be the radio station of their choice but we need to accommodate all our patients.  They did not think the idea of a docking station for you to play the music of your choice would suit all!
One student asked if he could order and collect his own medication e.g. asthma inhalers.  The practice team said he could request his medication at the practice if it was a repeat item which the doctor had authorised for them to request again, this would take 2-3 working days to process before they could go to the pharmacy to collect.  To collect medication at the pharmacy you should be 16 years old but it is up to the discretion of the pharmacist if a younger person was collecting medication.  They would take into consideration the item being collect and if unsure check with the dispensing doctor.
Close

Mrs Davenport thanked the students for attending and the representatives from the practice for coming to the school to talk with the students.  She hoped that both parties had gained something from the discussions.

Jackie Bentley explained to the students that they are of an age when they need to start taking responsibility for their own health and need to be aware of the services available to help them with any health issues they might have.  She is due to meet with them next week to talk about Chat Health Text Service and when and how she can be accessed through the school.

Summary/ Discussion

The visiting practice team felt the meeting had been well received by these young users of the service we offer.  The students had participated and shared their views with the team.  
It was felt that this young group of students were at present not high users of the service and probably still relied on their parents/guardians to arrange doctor appointments.   On the whole the students appeared happy and confident to attend the practice with no major concerns.
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